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Statement of Ownership 
This is the Clyffe Notes, a publication of the Barony of Dun Carraig, of the 
Society for Creative Anachronism, Inc. The Clyffe Notes are available on the 
baronial website at http://www.duncarraig.net/pubs/clyffenotes or from Jill 
Lee, 11778 Big Bear Lane, Lusby, MD  20657 (chronicler@duncarraig.net).  
This newsletter is not a corporate publication of the Society for Creative 
Anachronism, Inc., and does not delineate SCA policies. 
(c) Copyright (2008), Society for Creative Anachronism, Inc. For information 
on reprinting letters and artwork from this publication, please contact the 
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Please respect the legal rights of our contributors. 
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February 2008 
Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

1 2 
University (Q) 
- Berley Cort 

3 4 5 
Baronial 
Business 
Meeting 

6 
Armored and 
Rapier Practice 

7 
Archery 
Practice 

8 9 
Ymir (K) - 
Elvegast 

Bright Hills 
Birthday 

Storvik 
Performers’ Revel 

10 11 12 13 
Armored and 
Rapier Practice 

14 
Archery 
Practice 

15 16 
 

17 18 19 20 
Armored and 
Rapier Practice 

21 
Archery 
Practice 

22 23 
Ponte Alto 
Baronial 

Investiture 

24 25 26 27 
Armored and 
Rapier Practice 

28 
Archery 
Practice 

29  

Baronial Progress 
Black—Meetings                    
Blue—A&S                               
Green—Events             
Red—Marshaled Practices        
Purple—Everything Else                       

Estrella War—Atenveldt 
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March 2008 
Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

      1 
Kingdom Arts 
& Sciences—
Marinus 

2 3 4 
Baronial 
Business 
Meeting 

5 
Armored and 
Rapier Practice 

6 
Archery 
Practice 

7 8 
Tourney of 
Honor & 

Might—Caer 
Mear 

9 10 11 12 
Armored and 
Rapier Practice 

13 
Archery 
Practice 

14 15 
St. Paddy’s 

Day 
Bloodbath—
Ponte Alto 

16 17 18 19 
Armored and 
Rapier Practice 

20 
Archery 
Practice 

21 22 
Defending the 
Gate/Stierbach 
Investiture (Q) 

23 24 25 26 
Armored and 
Rapier Practice 

27 
Archery 
Practice 

28 29 
A Day in the 
Middle East  
Dun Carraig 

(Q)  

30 31 Baronial Progress               
Black—Meetings                    
Blue—A&S                               
Green—Events             
Red—Marshaled Practices        
Purple—Everything Else                       

Gulf Wars—Gleann Abhann 
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Upcoming Events for February 

♦ February 2  Winter University   Berley Cort  Franklin, VA 
♦ February 8-10 Ymir (H,K)   Windmasters Hill Reidsville, NC 
♦ February 9  Bright Hills Birthday:   Bright Hills  Manchester, MD 
   A Feast of Fools 
♦ February 9  Storvik's Performer's Revel  Storvik   Bowie, MD 
♦ February 12-18 Estrella War XXIV (R)  Atenveldt 
♦ February 23  Winter Tidings    River's Point  Petersburg, VA 
♦ February 23  Ponte Alto Baronial Investiture  Ponte Alto  Leesburg, VA 

Upcoming Events for March 

♦ March 1  Kingdom A&S Festival (Q) Marinus  Chesapeake, VA 
♦ March 8  Tourney of Honor and Might  Caer Mear  Goochland, VA 
♦ March 11-18 Gulf Wars XVII (R,H)  Gleann Abhann 
♦ March 17  Saint Paddy's Day Blood Bath  Ponte Alto  Vienna, VA 
♦ Marchi 22  Barony of Highland Foorde's  Highland Foorde Hagerstown, MD 
   Collegium 
♦ March 22  Defending the Gate VII/  Sudentorre  Spotsylvania, VA 
   Stierbach Baronial Investiture (Q) 
♦ March 22  Feast of St Pyr V   Azurmont  Vinton, VA 
♦ March 29  A Day in the Middle East (Q) Dun Carraig  Mechanicsville, MD 

Upcoming Events for April 

♦ April 4-6  Spring Coronation    Hawkwood Hendersonville, NC 
♦ April 11-13  Night on the Town X   Lochmere Crownsville, MD 
♦ April 18-20  Tournament of Chivalry (R) Storvik  Chettenham, MD 
♦ April 25-27  Beltane XXVII    Berley Cort Sedley, VA 
♦ April 26  Barnacled Bullfrog   Marinus Suffolk, VA  
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From the Baron and Baroness 

Unto the most noble populace of Dun Carraig, greetings from your 
Baronage. We would like to open Our missive by taking a moment to 
extend Our deepest congratulations to Lord Theron and his family on his 
impending elevation to the Order of the Chivalry (knighthood, for Our 
newer members). No one person becomes a peer entirely by themselves. 
They are each inspired and guided by those around them, and in turn, 
serve to inspire and guide. Theron, many happy wishes on the next step 
in your ongoing journey. Our Barony is enriched by your efforts and We 
look forward to the energy and excitement your new role will bring to 
Our people. 

The past few months have been full of change and growth for Dun 
Carraig. At the time when Mother Nature curls up for a deep slumber, 
Our people have been most active. Fighter practice is almost 
unrecognizable. We can only marvel at the fact that there are PEOPLE at 
fighter practice! We have people actually WANTING to step into offices 
and excited about taking on new responsibilities. Our business meetings 
are also showing steady growth (of course…it might also be the post 
meeting social at Cheeseburger in Paradise)…hmmm…We may need to 
investigate this trend further and reassess our taxation policies! 

  As we continue to grow and explore new avenues within the 
Barony and the SCA, We would encourage our older members to include 
Our new (and returning) populace in your activities. If you need an extra 
passenger for an event road-trip, please extend an invitation to one of our 
newer members. It is a lot easier to feel like you’re “part of the group” if 
you actually get to be part of the group. It’s also daunting to attend events 
on your own…sometimes knowing there will be a friendly face to meet 
you there or sit with can make all the difference to someone just starting 
out in our game. 

As We prepare for the arrival of Her Majesty at “A Day in the 
Middle East”, We ask Our people to look around them at the hard 
working people of the Barony who make Dun Carraig so special. Please 
take time to acknowledge their efforts by using Atlantia’s online award 
recommendation system. It’s easy to use and even keeps track of 
recommendations you’ve made previously. And let’s not forget to make 
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 recommendations to your Baronage. There is nothing better than being able 
to acknowledge someone for their hard work. Please allow Us the 
opportunity to do so by sending in your recommendations. (And yes, We 
really mean YOU…we have not had any during the past few months…so do 
NOT wait for someone else to do it!)   

It will be Our deepest pleasure to represent Dun Carraig and Atlantia 
as we journey to Estrella War mid-February (and no, Lady Serena did not 
provide us ‘secret’ Baronial funds…although We did plead with her!). We 
have been so honored to serve as your Baronage and look forward to sharing 
many tales upon Our return. 

The Baronial Business Meeting on February 4th will have a slightly 
different format. We will have some officer reports (only the mandatory 
ones) and then We will ask Lord Theron to open up a Town Hall session. 
This is your opportunity to discuss future plans for Dun Carraig with its 
Seneschal and Baronage. It’s also an opportunity for Our populace to tell Us 
what they like about Our time as Baronage (and what they’d like to see 
improved). We are also having Lord Theron on the ‘hot seat’ with Us 
(‘cause he thought Our being in the ‘hot seat’ would be a good idea and it 
serves him right). In all seriousness, We are asking for a polling of 
confidence this fall. If there are questions or concerns, We’d like to address 
them BEFORE such a polling takes place. We have asked Our people to 
place a lot of trust in Us as their Baronage and we want to make sure We are 
serving Our Barony to the best of Our abilities. Please take the time to either 
attend this meeting or send your thoughts on…each member of Our Barony 
is special to Us and We would hear your thoughts on how we are doing. 

 

Your Baronage,  

Erwin & Mary Isabel 

 

 



Page 9 

 

From the Chronicler 
Greetings, Fellow Seadogs, 
As most of  you know, I have reached the end of  my time as Dun Carraig’s 
Chronicler.  I am happy to announce that Lady Isolda de Crosthwaite has 
been officially warranted by the Kingdom Chronicler and is now our baronial 
Chronicler.  I’m certain the barony will give her a warm welcome, and I thank 
her for her willingness to step up. 
I wanted to thank everyone whose words have appeared in this newsletter 
(both those who have intentionally submitted material, and those quotable 
barony members who have found things they said recorded in “Overheard in 
Dun Carraig.”)  Thanks as well to those, like Baron Erwin, who have found 
articles of  interest and passed them along.  I would also thank Lord Matthew 
of  Summerdale, who not only prints and mails the newsletter each month, but 
when his wife said, “Hey, dear, do you want to do an illuminated cover for the 
Clyffe Notes?” said “Sure!” instead of  “Are you out of  your mind?” 
While I’m thanking those who have provided content, I would be remiss if  I 
didn’t put a good word in for the websites from which I pull a great deal of  
material, specifically Stefan’s Florilegium (www.florilegium.org), with articles 
on every topic under the medieval sun, and Gode Cookery 
(www.godecookery.com), which provides not only cooking information, but 
beautiful images as well.  Kind souls on the SCA-Chroniclers Yahoo list have 
also provided content for any chronicler to use, such as this month’s herbalism 
article. 
Last but by no means least, thanks to Lady Serena, who catches so many of  
my mistakes, and has been kind enough to check this issue over for any errors.  
It’s nice to know that someone so conscientious is managing the barony’s 
money. 
In Service, 
Lady Adriana Michaels (former Dun Carraig Chronicler) 
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January Business Meeting 

Minutes 

January 8, 2008 

In attendance:  Theron, Mathilde, Kaolin, Matt, Matthew, Serena, Molly, Adriana, Gormr, Mathias, 
Ro, Michele, Michael, Khadir, Lore 
Middle Eastern 
Lore passed out a task list.  (Names in bold are confirmed volunteers; those not in bold are 
suggestions.) 
Lore would like to do another sweatshop for fabric banners—date TBA. 
A couple signs need repair—Mathias will work on those. 
Children’s activities are planned.  Because the event is after the background check deadline, we need to 
find out how that will affect kids’ activities. 

Baronial Business Meeting Time and Location 

The February business meeting will be held Tuesday, February 5  at 7:30 
PM, at the Southern Maryland Higher Education Center.   
Directions: 
From Patuxent River Naval Air Station: 
North on Route 235 - 6 miles. Turn Left on Airport Road (at Outback Steak House). Proceed 
½ mile on Airport Road. SMHEC is located on the left across from the SMC Airport Runway.  
SMHEC 44219 Airport Road California, MD 20619  
 
From Solomons: 
Follow Route 4 across the Bridge into St. Mary’s County. Proceed approximately 4 miles to the 
intersection of Rt. 4 and Rt. 235. Turn Right (North) on Route 235 At the 2nd light, turn left 
onto Airport Road (at the Outback Steak House) and proceed ½ mile. Center is on the left.  
 
From Waldorf: 
Take Route 5 to Route 235 (approximately 22 miles). Follow Route 235 approximately 13 
miles to Wildewood Shopping Center (Airport Road). Turn right on Airport Road; Center is ½ 
mile up the hill on the left.  
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Lore has asked the queen if she needed retainers, and if she wanted to sponsor a contest. 
Kingdom Event Bids 
Because there are a large number of kingdom events for which no bids have been put in, the barony 
discussed the possibility of running a kingdom event. 
The general consensus was in favor of hosting a kingdom event.  We still need someone to step up and 
decide what sort of kingdom event they’re interested in autocratting & put together a proposal for the 
barony.  (If you want it to happen, you have to run it.) 
Before an event bid can go through on the kingdom level, local officers have to sign off on it. 
Future Happenings 
Kaolin is going to Camp Brown to pursue using that as a site.  Possible future site of Challenge or 
kingdom-level events.  The site has been prohibitively expensive in the past, but management has 
changed, so we don’t know what will happen price-wise. 
Media Relations – Wednesday the 9th, we’ll have a reporter & possibly a photographer at practice.  
Fighters are encouraged to wear their nice stuff.  Everyone is encouraged to come, work on projects, 
and hang out.  Because we want to give the best possible showing, anyone who might talk to the 
reporter should read the SCA’s media policy before practice.   
Opening the Seadogs List 
It has been suggested again that the Seadogs list be opened up again.  (Membership on the list would 
be open to anyone, regardless of location.  They would still have to ask to join the list and be approved 
by Serena, but anyone who’s a real person, and not a spammer, would be added to the list.) 
The possibility of opening the list was discussed.  A related discussion also considered whether to keep 
two separate lists or get down to one.  (The DC-News list was originally added so that people not part 
of the barony could keep up with baronial goings-on, but an open list might make that unnecessary.  
However, some people also want to receive announcements and news only.) 
The barony voted and unanimously approved the motion to open the Seadogs list to anyone who 
wants to join.  11-0 
It was noted that there still has to be the opportunity to restrict someone’s access or posting if there are 
flames, harassment, etc.  (Seneschal requests that if anyone sees that going on, contact him.) 
The barony will consider combining the two lists, if we can find a way to do so that is not 
cumbersome and that will continue to allow people to have control over the volume/type of email they 
receive.  Serena will look into options on that.  These include using the Announcement feature for 
information that would currently be posted on the news list, such as practices, A&S nights, etc.   
Officers’ Reports 
Web Stuff 
Send Matt & Cathal pictures and links.  It was suggested that we need lots of pic updates & links to 
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websites (like Charlotte’s). 
QM 
Signs need to be repaired, which Mathias will work on. 
Shelving needs to be bought for the shed, then gear will be moved in. 
Herald 
Mathias would like a deputy. 
Mathias would like to start doing a monthly consult at his place, where he will be available to help 
people work on names and devices. Date TBA.  
Kaolin’s device was approved. 
Chronicler 
4th quarter report turned in.  Isolda is ready to step up at the end of February when Adriana steps 
down.  Adriana has contacted the kingdom chronicler, and  Isolda is getting info to her for warrant. 
MOL 
No event, no report.  Adriana just received e-mail confirmation that her warrant was approved. 
Chatelaine 
Lots of new people have been coming to events and practices.  Someone from his work ran into 
Mathias at Jethro’s & was interested in the whole SCA thing. 
Tear-away flyers have been uploaded to the web site; barony members are encouraged to put these out.  
Half the ones posted at Cici’s are gone already. 
We need more business cards.  (Kaolin is working on it—Mathias will e-mail design to her.) 
Knight Marshal 
Cathal would like to thank the group for getting waivers taken care of at practice when he was not able 
to be there. 
Exchequer 
Serena provided the following report: 
My 4th quarter report is due prior to January 31st.  The Doomsday (end of year) report is also due 
prior to January 31st.  I just received the bank statement today so the reports will now be finalized. 
A reminder that recently I uploaded some new forms to our Baronial website.  Please go there and view 
which forms they are.  Some changes are not noticeable at first, so if you have any of those forms from 
a date prior to the date on our website, please delete those forms from your records and use only these 
new forms. 
I reviewed with Minna (Mindy) about a question the financial committee had about something on one 
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of the Birthday receipts, and it was determined that those items would not be reimbursed, per Minna 
(Mindy). 
I’m still dealing with the 1 check for Birthday that was returned for their account being closed. 
Closed out cash advance for Halloween Demo candy with Kaolin (Jen). 
A Financial committee meeting was held and the ADITME budget was put together, voted on, and 
approved. 
Per the Exchequer’s meeting at Unevent, I am working with our bank to change the name of our 
account.  Instead of being labeled “Barony of Dun Carraig, SCA, Inc.” it must now read “SCA, Inc. 
Barony of Dun Carraig”.  If they won’t change the name without fees involved for new checks, 
Regional is to be contacted to see if we have to go ahead and purchase new checks or if we have 
permission to use up the current ones first. 
I’m finalizing the financial policy changes, as it must go in with the 4th quarter and doomsday reports. 
I’m still working with those who have funds approved for them for spending but that haven’t been 
spent yet.  Theron (Tom) regarding the baronial tent repair ($20 approved); & Mathias (Jim) 
regarding general Quartermaster supplies for loaner gear and kitchen supplies ($75 approved).  
Mathias was holding out on purchasing these supplies until the Baronial Shed had been put together 
and is ready to use, so the correct supplies can be purchased according to needs.  
Baronage 
Her Excellency requested that all barony members who can come to the “town hall” business meeting 
in February.  Rather than a set agenda, this will be a chance for the populace to ask questions, offer 
suggestions, criticism, or praise to the baronage and seneschal.    
The Baroness also encourages everyone who is going to an event to put it out to the list.  This 
communication gives the opportunity for carpooling, getting dinner together, etc.   It’s nice to have the 
barony play together.  (Chronicler’s Note:  Yes, Lore.  I know, this means me.) 
A&S 
KASF coming up in early March, with the following competitions of interest 
Persona Pentathlon – All the barony’s  Laurels & Pearls are willing to assist people who want to do 
this.  
A meeting will be held for anyone entering KASF—Laurels and Pearls will be available to look at docs, 
answer questions, give suggestions. 
Khadir is sponsoring a novice tourney – for those working in that art for less than a year, open to 
adults & youth.  He recommends looking at rating sheets, which are already posted on the kingdom 
page. 
Last class, everyone wanted to go, but only 1 person went.  (If we want classes, we need to show up.) 
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 The next class is henna.  A Middle Eastern garb class will happen at some point too.  These will both 
occur before the next event. 
Ro has an Indian friend who does sari-wrapping, and will look into that as a class possibility. 
Seneschal 

Financial Committee Meeting Minutes 

Note:  These minutes were printed incomplete in the January newsletter.  The corrected version appears 
below. 
Financial Committee Meeting 12-4-2007 
The financial committee voted unanimously to approve a $5.69 budget overage for Minna (Mindy 
Steinfeld) for the purchase of children’s activity supplies for Birthday.  This was not the full overage.  
However, there were questions regarding some items on the receipt, and as Minna was not available for 
clarification, those items were tabled until after she returns from her vacation. 
Financial Committee Meeting 12-29-2007 
The financial committee, along with Lady Lore Bubeck (Laurie Foster), drew up a budget for A Day in 
the Middle East.  The budget was approved unanimously. 

 
 

 

 
Lord Theron Andronikos received a writ at Kingdom Twelfth 
Night, to be inducted into the Order of  the Chivalry at the 
Tournament of  Ymir, February 9, in the Canton of  Elvegast.  
His vigil will be Friday night. 
Baroness Amalia Künne was inducted into the Order of  the 
Golden Dolphin at Kingdom Twelfth Night. 
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The Barony of  Dun Carraig would like to thank 
the Southern Maryland Higher Education Center 
(www.smhec.org) for their generous donation of  
meeting space.  For all special event needs (business 
meetings, weddings or corporate parties), please 
consider SMHEC. For more information, please 
contact Jill Goodrich (Event Coordinator-Manager) 
at (301) 737-2500 x205 or by email at:  
jgoddrich@smhec.org  

                  Southern Maryland 
             HIGHER 

EDUCATION 
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Overheard in Dun Carraig 

Aaaaaaaaaaaaaaaaaaaaagh!! 
Well, it’s hard to see at this size. 
It’s really, really wrong—on many levels. 
I asked him, but he may not know that yet. 
I think everything’s kind of laying flat. 
And yes, that’s your husband. 
Oh, you fools…um…I mean…. 
Prima nocta does not exist in Dun Carraig. 
Your wife is a freaking sleeve genius. 
We need to hook up with your lovely husband. 
I’m only going to make left sleeves from now on. 
He was supposed to be having a good time with me! 
Make sure she knows it’s your first time, so she doesn’t hurt you. 
People who are smarter than you are harder to deal with because you think you’re 
communicating with them, and you’re really just saying, “I LIKE PIE!” 
There’s an art to acquiring a deputy.  Hit them over the head, then tell them they 
volunteered. 
He wanted to slide into that a little easier. 
No mentioning that she’s the bondage Laurel. 
We don’t want to scare them away. 
We’re just swapping. 
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Growing Herbs - the Basics 

By Lady Aetheldreda of Dun Breatan 

Barony of Bryn Gwlad, Ansteorra 

Perhaps you’d like to use fresh herbs in your cooking or you enjoyed the fragrance of 
the herbs as you brushed past them in a museum garden.  Whatever the reason, the 
idea has taken root and you’re ready to start.  If you knew where to start. 
First consider the space you have available for the garden.  How much sunlight does 
it receive?  Does it get direct sun all day, part of the day or is it in shade?  Most herbs 
prefer full sun, needing at least 4-6 hours of direct sun a day, although there are a few 
that will tolerate shade. 
What type of soil is in the garden - clay and silt , sand or loam?  Clay and silt soils 
have very small particles and slick and sticky when wet.  They hold water well, 
sometimes  too well, but water runs off quickly when the surface is dry.  Sandy soil 
contain large particles and does not compact well when squeezed in your fist.  This 
soil type is usually light colored and does not retain water well.  Loam is a 
combination of the first two soil types and organic matter.  Moist loam will form a 
ball when squeezed in your fist and the ball crumbles when poked.  It absorbs and 
holds water well.  Most soils can be amended by the addition of organic matter to 
make it more productive and balance the sand/clay ratios. 
Does water stand in the space you’ve selected or does it stream through the area after 
a heavy rain?  If so, look for another area.  Your plants won’t appreciate being 
drowned or swept away.  Consider raised beds to improve drainage.   
Do a little research on the herbs you would like to grow.  Some plants take more 
water than others and some will tolerate shade better.  Groups your herbs by their 
light, water and soil needs.  Some don’t take well to heat and need to be started early 
in the season.  Most herbs can be sown directly in the garden, while others will be 
most successful if bought as seedlings or cuttings and transplanted into the garden.  
If you buy a packet of seeds, be sure the seeds are fresh.  Results will be much better 
with seeds that haven’t been on the shelf for years.  Check the packet for the date.  
Seedlings should be from a nearby nursery or gardening department.  The 
microclimate from a nearby source will more closely match that of your garden than 
one located across town.  Look for healthy plants with a good color.  Tall, spindly 
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plants are not better than short, bushy plants. 
Don’t crowd your plants.  The seed packet or information marker with your seedling 
will list the space the plant needs.  Heed their advice and give you herb room to 
grow. 
Herbs, like all plants, like fertilizer.  The herbs will grow bigger and greener if 
fertilized.  Fertilized herbs tend to have less essential oils than their unfertilized 
counterparts.  Less essential oil equals less flavor and aroma.  The choice is up to the 
gardener.  
Mulch your herb beds with 1-3 inches of a hardwood mulch or hardwood and 
sawdust mix.  Mulch conserves water and cuts down on weeds.  It also helps control 
the spread of invasive herbs, such as mint.  The time you spend in mulching will be 
repaid in the time you don’t have to spend in watering and weeding. 
Herbs are generally quite hardy and resistant to insects and diseases.  If you plan to 
use your herbs in cooking, do not use synthetic pesticides on them.  Insecticidal soap 
or horticultural oil can control severe outbreaks of aphids and mites.  Planting a 
variety of herbs generally helps attracts helpful insects to keep the harmful ones in 
check. 
If you have questions or problems, many resources are available.  Your local county 
extension service offers many types of assistance, from lists of the best varieties of 
each herb for the area to free or low cost soil tests to free classes.  Many of the 
gardening clubs offer help to gardeners.  You might ask a member of your local 
herbalist guild. 



Seneschal  
Lord Theron Andronikos 
c/o Tom Conti 
714 Pioneer Trail  
Lusby, MD 20657 
(410)394-0973  

Seneschal@DunCarraig.net 
Deputy:  Gormr Domarsson 

 
Chronicler 

Lady Isolda de Crosthwaite 
c/o Jill Lee 

11778 Big Bear Lane 
 Lusby, MD  20657 

Chronicler@DunCarraig.net 
Deputy:  Vacant 

Historian:  Mistress Minowara Kiritsubo 
no Ason 

 
Herald 

Lord Mathias von Oldenburg 
c/o Jim Sprouse 
22694 Athlone Dr  

Great Mills, MD  20634 
(301) 994-0981 

Herald@DunCarraig.net 
Deputy: Lord Theron Andronikos 

 
Castellan 

Lady Kaolin Inn Oargi 
c/o Jennifer Conti 
714 Pioneer Trail 
Lusby, MD 20657 

Castellan@DunCarraig.net 
 

Webminister 
Lord Matthew of Summerdale 

c/o Matt Keck 
17826 Piney Point Rd 

Tall Timbers, MD  20690 
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Deputy:  Lord Cathal MacLean  
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Lady Serena Giovanna de Verona 

c/o Bobbi Sprouse 
22694 Athlone Drive 

Great Mills, MD  20634 
(301) 994-0981 

Exchequer@DunCarraig.net 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Minister of Arts & Sciences 
Baron Khadir bar Yosef 
c/o Hank Steinfeld 
44721 Emma Lane 
Hollywood, MD 
(301) 373-9729  

MOAS@DunCarraig.net 
Deputy: Mistress Minowara Kiritsubo no 

Ason  
 
 
 

Baronial Champions: 
Rapier Champion:  

Baron Khadir bar Yosef 
  

Armored Champion:   
Lord Gormr Domarsson 

 
A&S Champion:  

 Lady Isolda de Crosthwaite 
 

Archery Champion:   
Andreas Eirenikos  

Chancellor of Youth 
Vacant 

MoM@DunCarraig.net 
 

Knight Marshal  
Lord Cathal MacLean 
c/o Shane Foster 
3184 Calvert Blvd. 
Lusby, MD  20657 
(410) 326-5390 
KnightMarshal 

@DunCarraig.net 
 

Minister of the Lists  
Lady Lore Bubeck  

c/o Laurie Foster 
3184 Calvert Blvd. 
Lusby, MD  20657 
(410) 326-5390 

MOL@DunCarraig.net 
Deputy:  Vacant 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Baronial Marshalate: 
Archery: Jonathas Reinisch, 
Archery@DunCarraig.net 

 
Rapier: Khadir bar Yosef 
Rapier@DunCarraig.net 

 
Thrown Weapons:  
Khadir bar Yosef 

ThrownWeapons@DunCarraig.net 

Baronial Regnum 

Thegn and Banthegn 
Erwin Bloodaxe & Mary Isabel of Heatherstone 

c/o DeWitt and Leesa Orton 
48871 Trapp Rd  

St Inigoes, MD 20684 
(301) 872-0030 (NLT 10 pm) 

BnB@DunCarraig.net 
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Kingdom Regnum 

Kingdom Seneschal 
Baroness Fiona MacLeod  

c/o Andrea Davis 
916 South Church Street, Gastonia, NC 

28054 
Phone: (704) 678-2133  
seneschal@atlantia.sca.org 

 Kingdom Chancellor of the 
Exchequer 

Lady Gwenhwyvar Ywein  
c/o Jennifer Christensen 
7520 Oskaloosa Terrace, 
Rockville, MD 20855 
Phone: (301) 840-9763  
exchequer@atlantia.sca.org 

Kingdom Chirurgeon 
Baroness Morwenna Trevethan  

c/o Marie D. Frazer 
135 Oakcrest Lane, Aiken, SC 29803 
Phone: (803) 652-7230 (NLT 9pm) 

chirurgeon@atlantia.sca.org  

Kingdom Chronicler 
Lady Gwerfyl verch Aneirin 

(Nancy Hulan) 
2401 Windsor Avenue SW 

Roanoke, VA 24015 
Phone: (540) 342-0738 
chronicler@atlantia.sca.org 

Kingdom Clerk of the Signet 
Master Tristan Alexander  
c/o Tristan Alexander 
1245 Cherrytown Road 
Westminster, MD 21158 

Phone: (401) 346-7719 (NET 
10 AM) 

signet@atlantia.sca.org 
Kingdom Earl Marshal 

Sir Roland de Mounteney 
earlmarshal@atlantia.sca.org 

Web Site: http://marshal.atlantia.sca.org 
 

Kingdom Webminister 
Signora Cassandra Arabella Giordani  

c/o Kim Jordan 
webminister@atlantia.sca.org   

Triton Principal Herald 
Mistress Rhiannon ui Neill 

(Beverly Curry) 
PO Box 1648, Enka, NC 

28728 
Phone: (828) 230-9286 
triton@atlantia.sca.org 
herald@atlantia.sca.org 

Kingdom Minister of Arts and 
Sciences 

Lady Anne la Settere 
c/o Anne Westbrook 

6440 Mercantile Dr. E, #106, 
Frederick, MD 21703 

Phone: (301) 305-9687 (NLT 9pm) 
kmoas@atlantia.sca.org 
moas@atlantia.sca.org 

Their Royal Majesties 
Logan Ebonwoulfe and Rowan Berran McDowell 

Derrick Solomon and Denise V McMahon 
3808 Verner Street, Columbia, SC 29204 and  
46883 Rabbitrun Terrace, Sterling, VA 20164 
Phone: (704) 965-3320 and (703) 450-8092 

King@atlantia.sca.org  
Queen@atlantia.sca.org 
TRM@atlantia.sca.org 

Their Royal Highness 
Sinclair Hawkins and Kari Kyst 

Trey and Janine Sutter 
203 Gray Circle, Fountain Inn, SC 29644 

Phone: (864) 409-0022  
Prince@atlantia.sca.org 
Princess@atlantia.sca.org 

 

Kingdom Mistress of the 
Lists  

Lady Lisette la Bergiere  
c/o Rachelle (Shelley) Patton 
1627 Sedberry Ln., #304, 
Midlothian, VA 23114 
Phone: (804) 516-0085 

(NLT 9pm) 
kmol@atlantia.sca.org 

Kingdom Chatelaine  
Lady Luce Antony Venus 
(Liz Georges Emrich) 
10106 Copper Court, 
Oakton, VA 22124 

Phone: (703) 242-2339 
chatelaine@atlantia.sca.org 

Website:  http://
chatelaine.atlantia.sca.org 


